HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
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Betty Chan Lew
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Michael Paquette
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Enrique Asis (SF Care Council)
Steve Mauley (HHSPC)
Alexandra Goldman   (SF Drug Union)
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Seth Hammelgarn (Bay Area News Reporter)

Carlos Bernice (A&PI Wellness Center)
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Manta Dewyer (MNHC)

Enrique Guzman (MNHC)

Vidal Antonio (MNHC)

Al Liu (SFDPH HIV Research)

Kainne Dokubo (CAPS-UCSF)
Michael

Welcome, Introductions, Announcements, Agenda Changes

Community Co-Chair Isela González called the meeting to order at 3:10 PM and made the following announcements: 
· Pedro Arista and Gabriel Galindo will be absent for today’s meeting. 

· Noah Briones, who is a Points of Integration (POI) member, has requested that we distribute a flier for him since he could not make today’s meeting. The Co-chairs approved the flier for distribution. 
· The 2010 HIV Prevention Plan will be distributed to HPPC members only during today’s break. Due to limited resources there are a limited number of copies available. We want to make sure every HPPC member gets a plan, so we are requiring you to sign when you receive it. This is a new process that will help us keep track of how the Plan is distributed. 

· Members are encouraged to provide feedback through the new evaluation process. While compliments are appreciated, members should limit comments to the meeting process. 
An icebreaker was conducted. All members introduced themselves and said what they were most proud of or eager about regarding the new HIV Prevention Plan.

The following additional announcements were made: 
· Ben announced that the BCA (Black Coalition on AIDS) will now be closed on Fridays. An email with the new schedule will be sent out.

· Frank reminded people that April is STD awareness month and asked members to share ideas for possible trainings.

· Gayle reminded members that March is Native American AIDS Awareness Month. The Native American AIDS Project will be hosting its 4th annual Native American Pow Wow at Horace Mann High School on March 20th.  Advertisement space in the event’s resource program is available through Gayle. 

· Jackson announced Self Lovefest II for LGBTQ youth on March 13th.  Organizations interested in setting up a table at the event should contact him.  
· Yavanté announced on behalf of Gabriel that the UCSF Center is conducting a study to help improve health services for gay men in the Bay Area. Participants will be compensated $50 for their time. 

· Amanda announced a performance put on by the legendary Rhodessa Jones , ”Dancing with the Clown of Love, An Exploration of life and love in the age of AIDS”. This show begins on Thursday March 4, 2010 and will run through Sunday, March 14, 2010. Inexpensive tickets are available at www.culturalodyssey.org or by calling 415-292-1850.  
· Grant announced that the Retro-Viral Conference will be held in San Francisco this year. Dr. Johnathan Mermin, the new Director of DHAP (the Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention at the Center for Disease Control and Prevention), will be in attendance.  Additionally, he will be making site visits to CBOs and syringe access sites to observe San Francisco’s model and to inform and make suggestions on how syringe access should be implemented nationally. 
1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 01/14/2010
Ed Byrom offered a motion and Michael Cooley seconded the motion to approve the 01/14/2010 minutes with the correction that Desmond was present at the meeting. No discussion was offered.  Roll call vote was as follows:
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	NP
	Tom Kennedy
	Y

	Jackson Bowman
	A
	Niko Kowell 
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Weihaur Lau
	NP

	Ed Byrom
	Y
	Montica Levy
	A

	Pablo Campos
	Y
	Desmond Miller 
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	Y

	Michael Cooley
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	Y

	Charles Fann 
	Y
	Joseph Ramirez-Forcier 
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	NP
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	David Gonzalez 
	Y
	Frank Strona
	Y

	Isela González
	Y
	Tee Tagor 
	Y

	Jose Luis Guzman
	A
	Teddy Teketel
	Y

	Ben Hayes
	Y
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Akira Jackson 
	NP
	Tonya Williams
	Y

	Amanda Jones
	Y
	
	


Y=Yes   N=NO   A=Abstain   NP=Not Present

The minutes from the 01/14/10 HPPC meeting were approved with correction that Desmond Miller was present at the meeting.
2. General Public Comment

The following public comments were made: 
· Alexandra Goldman announced the creation of the San Francisco Drug Users Union Project. While a drug union has been attempted in the past, funding was not available to support it.  With funding available this year, it is hoped that the drug union will become active. The union will be organized by people who identify themselves as drug users in order to empower themselves to make decisions for themselves. The first meeting will be on Tuesday, 2/16 at 4pm at Tenderloin Health. A flier was distributed.
· The CAPS HIV Prevention Conference is on Friday, April 23. The registration is free and starts January 15th. Betty Chan Lew (HPS) will send the informational flier about the one-day conference to members. 
3.  Members’ Response to Public Comment
HPPC members requested further clarification on the SF Drug Users Union Project and its funding, staffing, and outreach to youth.  The SF Drug Users Union Project is funded through a grant written by the Drug Policy Alliance.  The SF Drug Users Union Project is currently staffed by one person, but it is hoped that the union will grow to include staff members from the community.  The SF Drug Users Union Project is not a program of Tenderloin Health.  Tenderloin Health will host some of the meetings with additional meetings being held at the Mission Neighborhood Resource Center.  The program will work with youth as it branches out into other areas such as the Haight.  Any help with access to youth would be helpful. Drug Users Union Projects in other cities have helped pass policies on a city level to get syringe access in homeless shelters and have staff trained in drug overdose prevention. On a state level, drug unions have helped pass laws making it illegal for police to harass people outside of syringe exchange and have worked towards the opening of safe injection facilities. 
4.  HPPC Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Written Report
Isela reminded members of the purpose of the Co-Chairs’ written report and drew members’ attention to the document “San Francisco HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC), Co-Chairs Report, February 11, 2010.” 
Isela highlighted that the HPPC November meeting has been rescheduled to November 4th from 3:00pm-6:00pm since the original date fell on Veteran’s Day. The council members were reminded to review the Co-chairs report for updates on committees, and for city, state, and federal issues.   

5.  Election of At-Large Steering Committee Member
The Steering Committee requested nominations for an At-Large member. Nominations were open and have now closed with one nominee. Isela drew members’ attention to the handout “HIV Prevention Planning Council, At-Large Steering Committee Member Election.” 

John Newmeyer was appreciated for his two-year commitment as an At-Large Steering Committee member. Members’ attention was drawn to nominee, Tonya Williams’ statement for election for the At-Large Steering Committee member position. The term for the position runs from February 1st, 2010-January 31st, 2012. Members placed their votes by written ballot. Members’ votes were as follows:  
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	NP
	Tom Kennedy
	Y

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	Niko Kowell 
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Weihaur Lau
	NP

	Ed Byrom
	Y
	Montica Levy
	A

	Pablo Campos
	Y
	Desmond Miller 
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	Y

	Michael Cooley
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	Y

	Charles Fann 
	Y
	Joseph Ramirez-Forcier 
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	NP
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	David Gonzalez 
	Y
	Frank Strona
	Y

	Isela González
	Y
	Tee Tagor 
	Y

	Jose Luis Guzman
	A
	Teddy Teketel
	Y

	Ben Hayes
	Y
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Akira Jackson 
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	Y

	Amanda Jones
	Y
	
	


Tonya Williams was approved as new At-Large Steering Committee member.  
6.  The Vision for HIV Prevention in 2010
Part # 1:  Release of the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan

Members’ attention was drawn to the handout “The 2010 San Francisco HIV Prevention Plan.” 

Grant congratulated the Council, each Committee, and Harder+Co for completing the Plan in a collaborative way. It was explained that the Plan will be passed out during the break. The Plan will be available online (www.sfhiv.org ) soon. 
Part # 2:  Next Steps for Implementation of the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan

Grant informed members of the next steps for implementing the Plan.  First, provider trainings on the Plan will be led by the HIV Prevention Section Community Planning staff and the HPPC Community Engagement & Education Committee (CEEC). Tentative dates for the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan trainings are March 4th, 16th, and 23rd.  For information about the Plan trainings, please contact Eileen at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org
HPS will release an Request for Proposal (RFP) 2010 for HIV Prevention Services. The RFP will be based on the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan.  In the next few weeks, HPS will hold several provider meetings on the new directions of HIV Prevention.  Dara and Israel are leading these provider meetings.  For more information on the provider meetings please contact Dara at dara.geckeler@sfdph.org.
7.  Pre Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP)
Albert Liu presented “Pre-exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP) for HIV Prevention”. Please refer to the presentation handout (same title). 
Part # 1:  PrEP 101 (Information Item)
The objective of the presentation is to (1) provide the Council with basic information on the biomedical strategy for pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP); (2) provide a definition of PrEP; (3) explain the difference between PrEP and PEP; (4) review the scientific rationale for why people are looking towards PrEP as a potential intervention for HIV; and (5) share current studies being conducted around the world.

PrEP refers to daily anti-HIV medication taken by HIV negative people who take it prior to potential exposure, but continue its use throughout periods of risk. It is considered to be another tool for prevention in combination with existing prevention practices. (Slide #4).  PrEP would need to be used in combination with other HIV prevention strategies because it is unlikely to be 100% effective (Slide #6). Though there have not been definitive studies proving PEP’s effectiveness, there has been recommendations from the CDC to use it within 72 hours and continuing for 28 days after certain exposures. The main difference between PEP and PrEP is that while PEP is used for isolated incidents of exposure, PrEP could be used for multiple incidents (Slides #7-12).  The remaining sections of the presentation covered various PrEP studies in San Francisco and nationally.  The presentation ended with a summary and (Slide #33-35) resources for more information (http://prepwatch.org/, http://cdc.gov/hiv/prep/ and www.avac.org)
Comments and Questions from HPPC members

C: One member commented on the high cost of the medication and the potential for those in marginal communities to sell the drug.

Q: Will there be studies conducted on weight and gender?

A: Weight, gender, and ethnicity information is being collected in the studies.  
Q: Will the drug be available in different dose levels? 
A: The current dosing of Tenofovir is 300 milligrams, and if it shows toxicity in certain people, there will be interest in making smaller doses. 
Q: Tenofovir is processed through the kidney, and not the liver. Is this being studied?
A: A few studies are collecting data on kidney function, and fanconi syndrome has been observed in some HIV positive participants.  This may be caused by the participant taking other HIV drugs in addition.  Studies are being conducted with both PLWH and HIV-negative people.  

Q: How are participants feeling about PrEP? 
A: Participants have given favorable responses. When participants are recruited, some people have concerns about the drug and its side effects, but in general people in the study seem to be excited about the prospect. Qualitative interviews with study participants have also been conducted.
Q: Is there a lexicon for intermittent PrEP? 
A: People are working on a definition for what intermittent PrEP might look like. It can mean different things and is not a clear term at the moment. 
Q: Why was intermittent PrEP not mentioned much in the presentation? 
A: Trials for intermittent PrEP are just getting started. 

Part # 2:  Implications for HIV Prevention (Discussion Item)
Grant Colfax presented “Pre-exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP): Implementation Issues”. Please refer to the presentation handout (same title).  The objective of the presentation is to explain the complexity and effectiveness of implementation of a new potentially efficacious drug.  Factors to consider in the field include safety, resistance, cost effectiveness, adherence. 

Frequently asked questions regarding PrEP implementation (Slides #3-4) such as effectiveness, scalability, using it as a tool in the toolbox of prevention, concerns of prevention becoming “medicalized”, and funding streams were presented. It was clarified that the Director of the CDC in August 2009 was clear that there would be different funding streams for PrEP if it was shown to be effective. It would not take away from other prevention funding resources.  
Important considerations were reviewed (Slide #5-6), such as settings where PrEP would be most appropriate, proper targeting of high risk populations, communication around PrEP, integration of prevention intervention, safety monitoring and resources for training, and potential resistance.  The presentation considered issues regarding adherence/pill taking, safety, risk compensation, and drug resistance (Slides #7-10). Cost effectiveness of PrEP was presented (Slides #12-13) as well as access to PrEP among HIV negative people, issues around on-labeling versus off-labeling drug trials, cost concerns for drug companies, and impact on lifetime risk.  The presentation continued with a discussion of particular populations in regards to the use of PrEP, and focused on substance users (Slides #14-15) in regard to access, adherence, comorbid conditions, integration of other treatment services, and disco-dosing with episodic substance use. The presentation ended with information on what is happening nationally around PrEP (Slides #16-17), stressing the need to fund implementation and evaluation research. 

Isela thanked Albert and Grant for their presentations and opened the meeting for questions. 

Part # 3:  Questions & Answers

(C=Comment, Q=Question, A=Answer)

C: The presentation was interesting and though more tools in the toolbox are needed, it is felt that the money could have been used more wisely and much could have been done for so many more people with the money spent. More advocacy regarding cost is needed.  
C: It seems drug companies see it as effective, so there may be some potential for drug cost to come down. 
Q: Are drug resistance issues being followed? Is there reason to suspect that there is a low risk for resistance? 
A: Researchers are following resistance closely in animal studies, but a larger pool of people is needed for further studies.
C: Social disparity and access to health care are current issues, and these trials might be an opportunity to push disparity concerns.  
C: Doing these studies and implementation in the field necessitates collaboration among CBOs and health agencies which has been lacking. This creates an opportunity and challenge for the need of collaboration.
C: There may be some ethical issues around who receives the drug in the future. The conversation around this issue will need to happen.
A: In response, one of the presenters commented that concern needs to be taken around PrEP conversations regarding who will be able to get it or not be able to get it, and how stigma plays into it. A balance needs to be made with concerns, operational issues, and costs. 
C: It empowers an individual to take care of themselves, and will be a good additional tool. There are concerns with implementation and cost effectiveness. There might be a tendency to still test and treat more since it is more cost effective in regards to prevention. 
C: The CDC did a presentation about PrEP in 2004, and it is exciting to see the trials move into larger studies with the potential for labeling. It is interesting to see that the issues and concerns are still the same. 
C: Interesting, but there is a concern that instead of being an additional tool, it becomes the only tool in the future. 
C: Appreciation was expressed for the presentation.

 8.  Next Steps

None
9.  Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

Isela reminded members to fill out the index cards if they have further questions, and to complete the process evaluations.  
10.  Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 5:50 PM.

Minutes prepared by Teresa Dunbar and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Vincent Fuqua.
The next HPPC meeting will be Thursday, March 11, 2010 
at the Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth Street, San Francisco.

The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday March 11, 2010


3:00 – 6:00 PM


Quaker Meeting House, 65 9th St. (between Market & Mission), San Francisco.
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